CHEDDON FITZPAINE PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council held at 7.00pm on Thursday, 8 December, 2016
in the Memorial Hall Committee Room.
Present:  Cllrs Webber, Batsch, Isaacs, Woollacott.  SCC Cllr Fothergill. West Monkton Clerk T Cavill. 

1. Apologies for Absence:  SCC Cllr Adkins, D Cllrs Cavill, Townsend, Tucker, Parrish. Cllrs Durham, Thompson, PCSO Wearmouth.
2. DPIs – The Clerk granted dispensations to the Parish Councillors under the Power of Delegation in the Code of Conduct.  Forms were duly signed by Cllrs Webber, Isaacs, Batsch & Woollacott to facilitate approval of the Precept under Item 15 as they reside with the Parish.  The Clerk signed all the forms.  Cllrs Durham & Thompson to sign at next available meeting in order that they may consider future financial matters.
3. The Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 10 November 2016:  It was resolved to approve unanimously and signed by the Chairman.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME
4. General Power of Competence:  The General Power of Competence (prescribed conditions) Order 2012 is found in the Localism Act 2011 S1-8 and gives authorities “the power to do anything, not otherwise prohibited, that individuals generally may do” and comes into force the day after it is made. As at least two thirds of the Parish Councillors were elected (uncontested), and the Clerk has passed the Certificate in Local Council Administration (CILCA) December 2015 this meets the criteria for the Parish Council to use the General Power of Competence.  The Council will remain eligible by passing a Resolution confirming continued eligibility at every Annual Parish Council Meeting held after ordinary elections (Localism Act 2011 S8(2) and 235(2).  This allows grants which may be made to individuals as well as groups.  Grants may be requested of the Parish Council which previously fell under the S137 provision. It was resolved to use the General Power of Competence:  Proposed Cllr Batsch, seconded:  Cllr Woollacott.  All in agreement.
5. Neighbourhood Plan: A Business Survey has been sent out to 150 businesses within the joint NP area; to date eight Survey Monkey replies received.  This is needed to provide evidence to support policies.  Creech NP group have contacted WM & CF NP group and request a meeting scheduled for 19th Dec as the boundary with Creech goes through the Urban Extension. Next NP meeting on 20th December.  Consultant Mark Pollock working on policy writing.  There is anticipated a slight overrun on costs.
6. Cheddon Ward issues: 
Cheddon School: Watercourse: The SCC Schools Maintenance contract team advised work to be carried out by end November.  Work had not taken place; clerk to follow up.
7. Maidenbrook Ward issues: 
Waterleaze Road Adoption:  The fifth section of road owned by Bovis has concluded the process and is expected to be Adopted in January 2017 by SCC Highways.   
Public Open Spaces (POS) on Waterleaze:  Taylor Wimpey has passed the Draft Transfer Papers to TDBC.  In order for this whole Adoption to proceed, Bovis papers must run parallel.  The situation with Bovis POS is being sought.
8. Northwalls Grange/Summerleaze/Stoney Furlong/Tudor Park:
Bus Shelter at Crown Medical Centre:  Clerk met Rachael Mulcaire, TDBC Assistant Estates Officer to request that funds are accessed from the S106 Travel Plan from Northwalls Grange.  Cllr Fothergill reported funds may be available for dropped kerbs (on the existing Bus Shelter site).  Clerk to follow up.
New Bus Service between Monkton Heathfield and Taunton Town Centre
Somerset County Council are currently finalising plans for a new town bus service which will link the new housing development in Monkton Heathfield to Taunton Town Centre. The proposed route would commence from the bus lay-by outside West Monkton Primary School and operate via Bridgwater Road, A38, Hardys Road, A38, Bridgwater Road, Bawler Road, A3259, Yallands Hill, Priorswood Road, Clifton Terrace, Station Road, Bridge Street, North Street, Fore Street, Corporation Street, Tower Street and Castle Way. In Taunton Town Centre the service will operate on a loop from Bridge Street, North Street, Fore Street (serving the bus stop next to the Market House), Corporation Street, Tower Street, Castle Way, Corporation Street, Tower Street, Castle Street, and Tangier Way to Bridge Street and return to Monkton Heathfield. The service will operate on Mondays to Saturday between approximately 7am to 7pm
At present SCC awaiting the initial funding from developers but once this is received a tender process will be undertaken to ensure best value and then the successful bus operator would need to register the service. The timescale from receipt of funding to commencement of service is likely to be around twelve weeks so at present we would anticipate the service being in place by late March 2017.
Footpath to bus shelter A3259 to Nerrols Drive:  Asphalt.  Rachael Mulcaire to check if this needs to be DDA compliant before the Bus Shelter can be installed.
David Wilson Homes DWH:  A site office at Northwalls Grange will open in February 2017.  Reports of Mud on Nerrols Drive – clerk to contact SCC Highways.
Health & Wellbeing Grant (2016):  Picnic tables erected at Nerrols Drive end of football pitch.
Tudor Park:  Information has been received that Glenmill Homes is in discussion with SCC Highways (Dave Spence) regarding completing the lighting, kerbs and topping asphalt prior to Adoption.
9. Crown/Hestercombe/Gadds Valley:  Flytipping of bricks at layby reported to DLO.
Wessex Water: Kevin Adams, Manager of Water Reservoir in Kingston St Mary, oversees the flushing down Gadds Valley.  01225 526000 or operational.enquiries@wessexwater.co.uk.
HGT: - see after Precept – item 15.
10. Highways:  Summerleaze residents’ correspondence received with Highway issues.  Forwarded to County Roads for action and reply.
Speed Indicator Devices: SIDs – dates for 2017 
Nerrolls Drive - Weeks Commencing 08th May 2017 and the 30th October 2017
Lyngford Lane (approach to the School) – Weeks Commencing 24th April 2017 and the 16th October 2017
Goosenford – Weeks Commencing 22nd May 2017 and the 13th November 2017
SRA Newsletter: reports extra drain clearance.  Clerk had contacted Jonathan Hudson for extra services within Cheddon Fitzpaine and possibly West Monkton parishes.  Correspondence forwarded to Cllr Fothergill. 
Meeting with Dan Mawer, SCC S106 Officer:  arranged with Cllr Cavil, WM & CF Clerk on 13.12.2016 re 
Northwalls road and bus layout.
11. Planning Applications: 
08/16/0048A Display of 5 No. internally illuminated fascia signs and 1 No. non-illuminated direction sign at Unit 1 St Johns Retail Park, Priory Way, Taunton – no objections
48/16/0077T Notification to fell two Ash trees and seven Beech trees within Hestercombe Conservation Area at Hestercombe Gardens.- no objections
48/16/0025 -Hartnells Farm, West Monkton.  Outline planning application for residential development (up to 320 dwellings), green infrastructure including Public Open Space, associated works and demolition of existing buildings, with all matters reserved at Hartnells Farm, Monkton Heathfield Road, Monkton Heathfield (Resubmission of application 48/13/0008).   Conditional Approval given on 7.12.2016.  The Developer agreed to £1m upfront fee to support the WRR infrastructure.  Road layouts are being designed at present, then costed, and the anticipated build start date is May 2017 from Aginhills/Milton Hill across the Tarka fields to the A3259 between Tudor Park and Yallands Hill.
        12. Planning Decisions: None
	-Awaiting Planning decision:
	08/16/0019 Erection of a dwelling with associated works at Glen Lodge, Tudor Park, Maidenbrook.
08/16/0031 Erection of 19 No. affordable residential dwellings (phase 2) with associated parking and site works on land at Pyrland Fields, Taunton
08/16/0033 Mill Brook, Tudor Park, - Double garage amendment to 08/16/0010
Variation of condition No. 02 (approved plans) of application 08/16/0010 to incorporate the erection of a double garage at Mill Brook, Tudor Park, Maidenbrook.
08/16/0035 Variation of Condition No. 02 (approved plans) of application 08/14/0020 to incorporate erection of relocated double garage at Brook View, Tudor Park, Maidenbrook
08/16/0040 – Erection of two storey and single storey extensions at 4 Park Gate, Cheddon Fitzpaine
08/16/0042 Erection of 4 No. industrial units for Class B1C/B2/B8 usage with associated works at Plot 1, Crown Close, Crown Industrial Estate, Taunton
08/16/0043 Erection of industrial unit for Class B1C/B2/B8 usage, for vehicle repair, servicing & mot facilities at Plot 2, Crown Industrial Estate, Taunton.
91 Cheddon Fitzpaine:  Clarification has been sought from the TDBC Planning Office to ascertain if the renovations to this property meet regulations. 
13. Reports:  SCC:  Cllr Fothergill: 
Three-week waste collections are being discussed.  Details being finalised.
DF hopes to save 1750 Somerset Heritage Fingerposts.  Volunteers to be trained (for free) how to renovate the posts.  Each parish to identify the number in the parish, and to maintain in the future.
Request for the Upper Cheddon fingerpost by Pyrland Heights to be repainted. Clerk to follow up.
SWI contract concluded and supports services now within SCC, saving £1m.
TDBC:  No report.
School: Cllr Woollacott:  parking tickets have been issued by the Police on the zigzags/road junction.  
More parents using the Hall carpark.
Parents have requested yellow flashing lights outside the school.  Cllr Woollacott awaiting reply from Cllr Fothergill.
Pastoral Care Group/Church: No report.
Hall:  No report
Heritage Training:  Cllr Batsch and Clerk attended an interesting session on Heritage Planning at TDBC.
SLCC quarterly meeting:  Clerk attended on 2/12/2016. Clarification of current affairs confirmed.  Useful for Continual Professional Development CPD.
SALC quarterly meeting:  15.12.2016 WM & CF clerks to attend.
West Monkton PC: Baseball request:  A request had been received regarding a suitable pitch from Taunton Muskets.  They were formed in 2013 and have success in the adult SW Baseball League, and also competed in London against international teams.  The hope is to start a children’s team and find a permanent suitable pitch.  The current arrangement at Taunton Academy has been cancelled.  Discussion took place regarding whether Waterleaze football pitch/open space may be a possibility to be considered.  Debbie Arscott informed WM that more football pitches are required.  WM has rugby, football, cricket pitches, but no tennis courts or baseball pitch.
14. Administration: 
Following the Precept Working Party, clerk asked to ascertain the appropriateness of spending CIL money on the possible extra car park adjacent to the Memorial Hall.  Both SALC and CIL Officers agree this would fall within guidelines. 
Ward Councillors Update: Bruce Lang, TDBC Assistant Chief Executive and Monitoring Officer reports
The formal process for looking and dealing with such matters are called a Community Governance Review. These operate under the guidance for the boundary commission and full guidance is available on their web-site : https://www.lgbce.org.uk/__data/assets/pdf_file/0019/10387/community-governance-review-guidance.pdf
Although the current TDBC electoral review is suspended, discussions have already commenced regarding the possibility of establishing a new council covering the existing TDBC and WSC areas; this will also necessitate a review. Either way, a review of the principle council(s) covering Cheddon Fitzpaine will occur between now and May 2019 (the next local elections) and so the most sensible time to consider a community governance review is after this (as you will note from the guidance – 24b) – that Community governance reviews are not conducted when a council is conducting a review of its whole area. This is the sensible (and only deliverable timetable) approach given all the circumstances.
Annual Parish Meeting:  30 March 2017 – Speakers:  Clerk requested to invite the Crown, HGT, School, Hall, Church, Police as usual, and include David Redpath re EDF; Gary Larsen, CCS Village Agent; John Viney, EA.
15. Finance:  
CIL 123 Headings:  This information required to support NP policies.
Parish Regeneration:  			- improvements to routes to school
Transport:				- traffic and parking issues 
Community Development:		- gaps in footpaths and cycle way infrastructure
Community Health & Well-Being: 	- improved play equipment
It was resolved to adopt the above CIL headings prior to receiving CIL money in 2017.  Agreed unanimously.


Precept:  The Working Party met on 17.11.2016 and reported the figures to support the Precept for 2017-18.
It was resolved to approve the Clerks additional hours from 10-12 per week.  It is noted there is a statutory 1% pay rise on 1.4.2017 taking the clerks pay to £11.05 per hour – or £6,895 per annum. Monthly pay is £574.60.    Proposed:  Cllr Woollacott, seconded: Cllr Webber.  All in agreement.
The Precept figure of £18,929 is requested from TDBC for the Precept for 2017-18.  Additionally, a Parish Council Grant of £201 will be received taking the Parish total to £19,130.  The Parish Council Grant will be nil in 2018-19.  It was resolved to set the Precept at £18,929, or £29.90 per Band D property.  Proposed:  Cllr Isaacs, seconded:  Cllr Batsch.  All in agreement.  
Note:  This figure breaches the £5 capping limit suggested by DCLG by 16p.  If Government vote to Cap Parish Councils (Dec 2016/Jan 2017) this figure could be reconsidered at the January 2017 Parish Council meeting in order not to force a referendum which would be costly for the Parish.  The amount could be reduced by 16p to £29.74.
A new heading of Community Engagement Projects was made – This would allow for grants, for example, to the CAB or Pastoral Care Group.
HGT – second carpark at Memorial Hall:  It was agreed that Parish Council funds would not be used for this project on Crown/HGT land.  It was however confirmed that CIL money (when received in 2017) could be available.  Clerk requested to contact HGT to request a proposal for plans with costings when known.  These to be brought to the Parish Council and, under the General Power of Competence, grants may be considered.

Payments for Authorisation:  Proposed:  Cllr Woollacott, seconded: Cllr Isaacs
Clerks Expenses (Mileage £30.55, NP hours £127.56) £158.11
SLCC membership 2017 £108.00

16.  Matters raised by Councillors

17.  Correspondence:  circulated.  

Meeting Closed:  8.45pm 


[bookmark: _GoBack]	Denise Webber (signature on original)


……………………………….
Signed by Chairman
